

P. O. Box 1188 Montgomery, AL 36101 Street address: 207 Montgomery St. #900 www.arisecitizens.org Newsletter printed on recycled paper with 100%

post-consumer content

Calendar notes

Summer membership meeting!

Sat., June 23, 10 am to 1:30, Church of the Reconciler, B'ham. Agenda: legislative update, tax reform training, question of giving individual members a vote at annual meeting.

ACPP organizers are preparing for their summer season of meetings around the state – our goal is at least 25 listening sessions. We 'll continue to build momentum for the Knight Tax Fairness Plan through tax reform workshops. Please contact an organizer for your area and schedule a meeting!

Pres Harris (Mtgy; E & W Ala.) Stan Johnson (Bham; Huntsville; Anniston)

Danny Jones (Bham; Tuscaloosa; NW & NE Ala.)

Zack Carter (S Ala.)

Welcome, Rebecca!

Rebecca Jackson has joined the ACPP team as a policy fellow for one year. She will be our lead researcher for the Working Poor Families Project, a public policy assessment and reform initiative for which ACPP has been invited to represent Alabama. A Montgomery native, Rebecca has a B.A. in political science from the Univ. of Alabama. She became interested in state politics while still in high school and feels it's now safe to report that she sometimes skipped class to watch the Legislature. You've come to the right place, Rebecca!

Report

This newsletter made possible by the members of Arise Citizens' Policy Project

Vol. 10, No. 4

June 1, 2007

<u>Legislative cliffhanger</u> Deadlock ends, Medicaid bill advances

By Jim Carnes, communications director

As the partisan standoff that locked up the Senate calendar back in March stretched on through May, any prospects for legislation on Arise issues this year appeared to hang on a lucky break in a special session. Then, on May 29th, a last-minute patch-up cleared the General Fund and Education Trust Fund budgets, along with a handful of state laws and a slew of local ones. A small window of possibility appeared to open.

Two days later, the Senate passed an amended appropriation bill for the Children First Trust Fund (HB211) that contains the first earmarks in recent memory for Medicaid expansion:

- a pilot project for transitioning 250 nursing home residents into home and community care settings (the Arise agenda item known as "Money Follows the Person");
- 250 additional Elderly & Disabled Waiver slots for helping Medicaid recipients stay out of nursing homes;
- coverage of basic-level prosthetic, orthotic and pedorthic devices; and
- one additional brand-name prescription drug per month.

HB211 goes to a conference committee on June 7, the final legislative day, to reconcile differences between the House and Senate versions.

Other Arise issues didn't get as far, though campaign finance reform stands a slim chance of passage on the last day. Constitutional reform at least reached the House floor, but important bills on tax reform, death penalty moratorium, predatory lending, public transportation and a state minimum wage failed to come up for floor debate in either chamber. (The Knight Tax Fairness Plan – to remove the state sales tax on groceries, raise the income tax threshold, and drop the deduction for federal income tax paid – expanded to reflect revenue projections and passed the House committee with only one dissenting vote.) Now that we've seen the senators set aside their differences for a final push, we can call on them to find a similar political will next session and give these issues the full airing they deserve.

Budget bright spots

The most vulnerable Alabamians and their allies can find some reasons to applaud next year's General Fund budget. Lawmakers added \$1 million in new funding to increase payments for traditional (but not therapeutic) foster parents. The Department of Public Health received its full request for ALLKids - a \$7.5 million increase for the state children's health insurance program. An additional \$2.2 million in un-earmarked new funding, although not as much as the department requested, will serve to enhance various Public Health initiatives. such as vaccinations for uninsured children, the breast and cervical cancer screening program, and Fetal Infant Mortality Review teams.

A few words from Kimble –

Once again, Arise's legislative agenda offered Alabama a vision of its future. We must not be discouraged by the delays of a dysfunctional Senate. We believe this is the shape of things to come:

Before long, Alabama's income tax threshold will rise above the poverty line. Few of the income tax states are still taxing low-income people deeper into poverty.

Before long, Alabama will give a break on the grocery tax. We can't hold out with Mississippi as the only two states that fully tax groceries.

Before long, money will "follow the person" in Alabama. People who want to leave a nursing home and move in with family will be able to receive Medicaid support – and Medicaid will save money as a result.

We made significant progress on each of these measures. A Money Follows the Person pilot project may win approval next week, along with more money to help Medicaid recipients stay out of nursing homes. We count 55 representatives in support of the Knight Tax Fairness Plan, but we need 63 to bring it up for floor debate. At this writing we are unsure of the fate of the bill to ban PAC-to-PAC transfers. That's another glimpse of our future.

If the Knight Bill had passed, it would have gone into effect in January 2009. If it passes next spring and goes on one of the 2008 ballots, it can still go into effect in 2009. Now we plan to compile a list of undecided representatives so we can go to work on the last 8 votes we need in the House – and the 21 we need in the Senate!

Yours in hope,

Thanks for your support!

With summer here, many of us are looking forward to David Gary, Birmingham a more relaxed time, family vacations, trips to the beach, etc. But we'll also be busy – assessing the past year and preparing for next year's legislative session. We'll be working on 2006-07 annual reports to our members and grant reports to our foundation funders. Our policy analysts will be completing the Alabama report for the Working Poor Families Project, a national initiative to provide data analysis on lowincome working families and state policies that support or hinder their economic well-being. Our organizers will be holding listening sessions throughout the state. And soon we'll be sounding the call for our member groups to submit issue proposals for the Arise 2008 legislative agenda. Yes, it's summertime and member contributions tend to drop off during these hot and hazy months. But the work must go on if we are to keep moving toward a fairer Alabama. Please consider making a contribution today.

ACPP thanks the following donors for gifts received between April 6 and May 26:

Connie Arnwine, Birmingham Ann Askew, Birmingham Ntam & Bernice Baharanyi, Auburn Dallas Baillio, Dauphin Island Claude Baldwin, Huntsville Royce & Shirley Beckett, Auburn Louis Berry, Montgomery Carol Binder, Birmingham Estan & Star Bloom, Northport Cala & James Bobo, Florence Brenda & Jerry Boman, Notasulga Zelita Bragagnolo, Birmingham Cathy Brechtelsbauer, Sioux Falls, S.D. Gov. Albert P. Brewer, Birmingham Stan Brockway, Huntsville Janet Bronstein, Birmingham Joel Brouwer, Tuscaloosa Marcia M. Bystrom, Muscle Shoals Sally Cauthen, Duxbury, MA Joyce M. Church, Birmingham John Cleverdon, Point Clear Ioan Colburn, Auburn Paula Copeland, Birmingham Emily Cosby, West Point, Ga. Saradell Crawford, San Antonio, Texas Mr. & Mrs. Malcolm Crocker, Auburn William Z. Cullen, Birmingham Jo Ann Cummings, Decatur Bruce & Evonne Cunningham, **Iacksonville**

Gabriele Darch, Auburn
Barney Darche, Trussville
Rev. Emily R. Davis, Talladega
Lynn Douglas, Birmingham

Tom & Doreen Duley, Birmingham

Lois Field, Tuscaloosa Anne Fitts, Selma Lillian Ford, Birmingham

William Giardini, Brownsboro Thelma Gibson, Birmingham M. Steve Gilman, Trussville Barbara Grant, Montgomery Gwendolyn Gray, Montgomery Carol Gundlach, Shorter Gene Hamby, Sheffield Beth Hardaway, Mobile William Harper, Wetumpka Margaret Harris, Tuscaloosa Jack & Heidi Hataway, Montgomery Alan Haves, Gadsden Curtis T. Henson, Auburn Stan & Gracie Johnson, Birmingham Mary Jones, Birmingham Jim & Jan Kimble, Birmingham Andrew & Marzell Lasseter, Montgomery Betty Likis, Birmingham Kathleen Liles, Birmingham R.G. Lyons, Birmingham Fran MacDougall, Birmingham Carolyn & Frank Maddux, Nashville, Tenn. Joan Mallonee, Tuscaloosa Ron Manning, Brieffield Marjorie Masterson, Huntsville Leewood Morgan, Birmingham Freya & Loch Neely, Huntsville Bob Parker, Birmingham Larry Pollock, Decatur Hiram J. Powell, Auburn Amelie Ratliff, Jamaica Plain, Mass. Kenyatta Ray, Selma Nancy Rhodes, Clanton Helen Rivas, Birmingham Ted & Becky Romano, Orange Beach Judy Roy, Bessemer Dick Sales, Birmingham John Schweinsberg, Huntsville I. Wavne Sellers, Guntersville Richard Sharp, Birmingham Rev. Gates Shaw, Birmingham Ruthie Sherrill, Tuscaloosa Henry A. Spears Sr., Montgomery Micki Beth Stiller, Montgomery Sr. Magdala Thompson, Mobile Jackie Tipper, Town Creek James and Wendy Tucker, Montgomery Rosemary Urban, Huntsville Mamie Van Dyke, Birmingham Elaine E. Vancleave, Birmingham Connie Wagnon, Birmingham **Jeanne Weaver**, Birmingham Mary Weidler, Montgomery Gerald and Carol Wheelock, Huntsville Robert & Mary E. Woodrow, Greensboro, N.C. James Woodson, Tuscaloosa Shirley Worthington, Pelham Eldon Zimmerman, Birmingham